BATH AND NORTH EAST SOMERSET COUNCIL

MINUTES OF COUNCIL MEETING

Thursday, 13th November, 2014

Present:- Councillors Simon Allen, Patrick Anketell-Jones, Rob Appleyard, Sharon Ball, Tim Ball, Colin Barrett, Cherry Beath, David Bellotti, Sarah Bevan, Mathew Blankley, Lisa Brett, John Bull, Neil Butters, Bryan Chalker, Anthony Clarke, Nicholas Coombes, Paul Crossley, Gerry Curran, Sally Davis, Douglas Deacon, David Dixon, Peter Edwards, Michael Evans, Paul Fox, Andrew Furse, Terry Gazzard, Charles Gerrish, Ian Gilchrist, Francine Haeberling, Liz Hardman, Nathan Hartley, Steve Hedges, Eleanor Jackson, Dave Laming, Malcolm Lees, Marie Longstaff, Barry Macrae, David Martin, Loraine Morgan-Brinkhurst MBE, Robin Moss, Paul Myers, Douglas Nicol, June Player, Vic Pritchard, Liz Richardson, Manda Rigby, Caroline Roberts, Nigel Roberts, Dine Romero, Will Sandry, Brian Simmons, Kate Simmons, Jeremy Sparks, Ben Stevens, Roger Symonds, Martin Veal, Geoff Ward, Tim Warren and Chris Watt

Apologies for absence: **Councillors** Alan Hale, Katie Hall, Les Kew, Bryan Organ, David Veale and Brian Webber

37 EMERGENCY EVACUATION PROCEDURE

The Chairman drew attention to the emergency evacuation procedure as set out on the agenda.

38 DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Charles Gerrish declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in item 15 'Referral from the Policy Development & Scrutiny Panel' as a shareholder in Bath & West Community Energy company.

Councillor John Bull declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in item 15 'Referral from the Policy Development & Scrutiny Panel' as a shareholder in Bath & West Community Energy company.

Councillor Roger Symonds declared a disclosable pecuniary interest in item 15 'Referral from the Policy Development & Scrutiny Panel' as a shareholder in Bath & West Community Energy company.

Councillor Rob Appleyard declared an 'other' interest in the public speaking item (item 7) as a board member of Curo, when it became clear that one of the statements referred to Curo.

39 MINUTES - 11TH SEPTEMBER 2014

On a motion from Councillor Paul Crossley, seconded by Councillor Tim Warren, it was

RESOLVED that the minutes of 11th September 2014 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

40 ANNOUNCEMENTS FROM THE CHAIRMAN OF THE COUNCIL OR FROM THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE

The Chairman made the customary arrangements regarding mobile phones and the meeting being webcast.

He congratulated those Members sporting moustaches for Movember.

He also thanked all the officers and Members attending the many Remembrance day events that had taken place earlier that week.

41 TO ANNOUNCE ANY URGENT BUSINESS AGREED BY THE CHAIRMAN

There were no items of urgent business.

42 QUESTIONS, STATEMENTS, PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC

Statements were made by the following people;

Vicky Drew made a statement regarding the Curo pilot credit checking scheme and the effect this was having on low income tenants. In response to a question from Councillor Steve Hedges enquiring whether Ms Drew considered the word 'social' should be taken out of the Curo name, Ms Drew responded that it seemed to be the way they were going. In response to a question from Councillor Robin Moss about whether investing money in debt advice was a good model to adopt, Ms Drew responded that debt advice was beyond the remit of providers. The Chairman thanked Ms Drew for her statement and referred the issues to the Cabinet member for Homes and Planning.

Vicky Drew made a statement regarding child poverty figures in B&NES. She referred to rising rents and properties being used as HMOs meaning a limited supply. She considered that arrangements favoured landlords, not tenants and yet everyone had a basic right to shelter. The Chairman thanked Ms Drew for her statement and referred the issues to the Cabinet member for Early Years, Children and Youth.

Vicky Drew made a statement regarding the junction outside St Saviour's school and referred to a petition that is gathering signatures calling for a pedestrian crossing to guarantee safe passage for parents and children. In response to a question from Councillor Rob Appleyard about whether Ms Drew was aware of the work Councillor Bryan Chalker had been doing in addressing this, Ms Drew responded that she was aware, but that it was still subject to a safety audit and earmarked for the 2015/16 budget, which was not soon enough. In response to a further question from Councillor Bryan Chalker about whether Ms Drew was aware of the work both ward councillors had put into this, Ms Drew responded that she had seen various stories in the press and knew they were supportive; she was keen to see it move forward. Councillor Liz Hardman asked a question about whether Ms Drew considered it was worth spending the money needed for ensuring a safer environment, she responded that it definitely was and she thought the amount would be 'peanuts'. The Chairman

thanked Ms Drew for her statement and referred it the issues to the Cabinet member for Transport.

Richard Young made a statement also calling for measures to address road safety issues outside St Saviour's school. He listed the problems caused and referred to an accident in 2013. He made reference to a petition of over 1000 signatures which they would shortly be submitting to Council. Whilst applauding the medium and long terms solutions that had been proposed, he called on the Council to take immediate steps by visiting St Saviours in the morning, installing a pedestrian crossing within 6 months and working with the community in 2015 to identify measures to reduce the rat run. In response to a question from Councillor Rob Appleyard enquiring if Mr Young was aware that the process for identifying a site for a safe crossing was now finished and approximately £40k had been allocated for this next year, Mr Young responded that he now knew about it. He asked that any work could be done in collaboration with the local community. In response to a question from Councillor Tim Warren about how long they had been campaigning for this, Mr Young responded that he personally had been involved for about 3 years, but the campaign itself had been going for about 11 years. In response to a question from Councillor Dave Laming asking about how much support they had received from the administration so far, Mr Young responded that Councillor Bryan Chalker had been supportive but that more action was needed. In response to a question from Councillor Liz Hardman about how much support there was locally, Mr Young responded that his assessment was that about 20 – 25% of the Lambridge electorate were in favour. The Chairman thanked Mr Young for his statement and referred the issues to the Cabinet member for Transport.

Dionne Noonan also made a statement regarding the junction outside St Saviour's school. She echoed the comments already made and made specific reference to the accident that had occurred last year when a mother taking children to school had been knocked down. She urged the Council to take steps to ensure that people could travel safely to and from school. In response to a question from Councillor Rob Appleyard about whether there was a school travel plan, Ms Noonan responded that she wasn't aware of one. She acknowledged the school was currently coping with 2 additional classes, so there were approximately 60 more children. In response to a question from Councillor Liz Hardman as to whether Ms Noonan considered that the accident and the near misses justified installing a pedestrian crossing immediately, Ms Noonan responded that it was definitely justified. The Chairman thanked Ms Noonan for her statement and referred the issues to the Cabinet member for Transport.

David Redgewell made a statement regarding bus service and integration. A copy of the statement has been linked to the online minutes and placed on the Council's Minute book. The Chairman thanked Mr Redgewell for his statement and referred it to the Cabinet member for Transport.

Peter Marsh presented a petition of 312 local traders and residents regarding the growing number of charity shops in Moorland Road and calling on the Council to take steps to stop this increase. The wording of the petition is;

"Ask Banes Council to pledge that no more charity shops will be allowed on Moorland Road. While lots of people enjoy using the charity shops on Moorland Road, there are now 6 and this is affecting the business of other traders in the area."

In response to a question from Councillor Dave Dixon about the nature of Mr Marsh's objection to charity shops, Mr Marsh responded that he had nothing against them per se but it was a question of balance with other shops and maintaining a vibrant community. In response to a question from Councillor Dave Laming about whether Mr Marsh had a list of retailers wanting to move into Moorland road, Mr Marsh responded that he didn't have a list, but was aware of shops that hadn't been able to move in, and that paying more than charity shops due to their exemption from business rates was a deterrent. In response to a question from Councillor John Bull about what else Mr Marsh considered the Council could do, he responded that the Council could make it more of a business proposition to open a business there by improving the parking, signage, having cleaner streets etc. The Chairman thanked Mr Marsh for his statement and petition and referred it to the Cabinet member for Sustainable Development.

Ollie Middleton made a statement regarding the Living wage motion later on this agenda. He referred to the number of people below the poverty line who are working and listed the organisations and local authorities who have adopted the living wage. He called on the Council to take the lead and urged them to adopt the motion. In response to a question from Councillor John Bull about whether there were advantages to employers in adopting the living wage, Mr Middleton explained that the benefits were significant and evidence pointed to lower absenteeism, increased productivity, enhanced reputation and a general boost to the economy. The Chairman thanked Mr Middleton for his statement and explained that his comments would be taken into account during consideration of the item.

Todd Foreman made a statement in support of the living wage motion. He said that 1 in 5 children in Bath lived in poverty and that work should be a way of lifting people out of poverty. In response to a question from Councillor Tim Warren about whether Mr Foreman considered the lower paid were better off with the tax reductions from the coalition government than they had been when paying higher taxes under the Labour government, Mr Foreman responded that the average family was worse off under this government and his view was that most people in Bath & North East Somerset would say that they felt worse off. In response to a question from Councillor Dave Laming about whether the Labour party or supporting unions had any unpaid interns in this area, Mr Foreman responded that he was proud to say that North East Somerset Labour party was a living wage employer. Councillor John Bull asked whether it was the case that some employers were ruled out due to contracts containing relevant clauses not being in place with suppliers and contractors. Mr Foreman responded that was in fact not a reason for employers to be disqualified as this could be phased in. Guidance he had seen outlined the flexibility that existed for contracts to be phased in. The Chairman thanked Mr Foreman for his statement and explained that his comments would be taken into account during consideration of the item.

43 GETTING AROUND BATH - A NEW TRANSPORT STRATEGY FOR BATH

The Council considered the new Transport Strategy for Bath which was approved by Cabinet on 12th November. Prior to the debate, statements were made by the following people;

Patrick Rotheram made a statement on behalf of the Federation of Bath Residents' Associations highlighting the traffic problems and air pollution issues that Bath experienced and urging Councillors to adopt the strategy. A full copy of the statement is linked to the online minutes and has been placed on the Council's minute book. In response to a question from Councillor John Bull enquiring whether Mr Rotheram considered enough had been done in the last four years, particularly in view of the fact that the Park & Ride on the east of Bath had not gone ahead. Mr Rotheram responded that it had been disappointing, but he welcomed that an alternative was included in the strategy. The Chairman thanked Mr Rotheram for his statement.

Professor Donald Thomas made a statement raising the health problems associated with traffic pollution, a copy of which is linked to the online minutes and has been placed on the Council's minute book. The Chairman thanked Professor Thomas for his statement.

lan Perkins addressed the Council on behalf of the City Centre Action group, which comprises 3 central residents' associations. They supported the principles of the strategy, particularly the reduction in cars and the eastern Park & Ride. However, they were concerned about air quality in the city centre and stressed the need for proper management of coaches and parking. The Chairman thanked Mr Perkins for his statement.

Sally Rothwell, also from the City Centre Action group addressed the Council about 2 specific issues: too few residents' parking spaces in the city centre, an issue that they had been trying to address for over a decade. She also urged the Council to adopt an all year round coach management plan to minimise the damage being done to the city centre. The Chairman thanked Ms Rothwell for her statement.

On a motion from Councillor Caroline Roberts, seconded by Councillor Lisa Brett, it was

RESOLVED to adopt the Getting Around Bath Transport Strategy, as approved at Cabinet on 12th November 2014.

[Note – The above resolution was passed with all Councillors voting in favour except for Councillor Vic Pritchard who abstained.]

44 LICENSING ACT 2003 - REVIEW OF THE COUNCIL'S STATEMENT OF LICENSING POLICY

The Council considered a report which identified the findings of the consultation exercise carried out on the proposed revision of the Council's Statement of Licensing policy and the introduction of a Code of Best Practice for Licensed Premises.

On a motion from Councillor David Dixon, seconded by Councillor Manda Rigby, it was

RESOLVED

- 1. To adopt the Policy and Code of Best Practice provided in Annex B to the report, having had regard to the responses received following the consultation exercise (set out in Annex A to the report); and
- 2. To recommend the continuation of the existing Cumulative Impact Area in Bath city centre.

[Note: The above resolution was passed with all Councillors voting in favour, except for Councillor Nicholas Coombes who voted against.]

45 LOCAL COUNCIL TAX SUPPORT SCHEME (CTS) 2015-16

The Council considered a report proposing continuation of the Local Council Tax Support scheme (LCTS) into its third year, with the policy to incorporate uprating of national personal allowances and benefits as necessary.

On a motion from Councillor David Bellotti, seconded by Councillor Rob Appleyard, it was

RESOLVED to approve delegated authority for the lead Cabinet member for Resources and the Section 151 Officer of Bath & North East Somerset Council to agree that there are no changes to the existing Council Tax Support scheme for 2015-16, other than the application of national uprating adjustments and technical changes to ensure legal compliance as soon as practical.

[Note: The above resolution was passed with all Councillors voting in favour, except for the following Councillors who voted against; John Bull, Nicholas Coombes, Doug Deacon, Liz Hardman, Nathan Hartley, Eleanor Jackson, Robin Moss, June Player.]

46 TREASURY MANAGEMENT MONITORING REPORT TO 30TH SEPTEMBER 2014

The Council considered a report giving details of performance against the Council's Treasury Management Strategy and Annual Investment Plan 2014/15 for the first six months of 2014/15.

On a motion from Councillor David Bellotti, seconded by Councillor Andy Furse, it was

RESOLVED

- 1. To note the Treasury Management report to 30th September 2014, prepared in accordance with the CIPFA Treasury Code of Practice;
- 2. To note the Treasury Management indicators to 30th September 2014; and
- 3. To approve the proposed amendments to the 2014/15 Treasury Management Strategy set out in paragraphs 5.19-23 and Appendix 8 of the report.

[Note: The above resolution was passed unanimously.]

47 MOTION FROM THE INDEPENDENT GROUP - HOUSES IN MULTIPLE OCCUPATION

On a motion from Councillor June Player, seconded by Councillor Patrick Anketell-Jones, it was

RESOLVED that

Council notes:

- That landlords of rental properties currently pay income tax on the rental income and Capital Gains Tax on profit made at point of sale, but that this goes direct to central Government and is not passed on to Council.
- That it is a genuine concern that the proliferation of student accommodation and student properties in parts of the authority mean that there are a large number of properties where no contribution is made by either the landlord or tenant to the Council services all residents receive.
- That, if Business Rates were to be applied to student properties, the majority
 of small investors would pay little or nothing in Business Rates due to the fact
 that Small Business Rate Relief would apply.

Council resolves:

- To refer the matter to the relevant PD&S panel for their study and consideration, together with any relevant officer reports, with the subject to be considered by PD&S as a matter of priority.
- That the PD&S Panel, as part of their deliberations, is specifically asked to consider:
 - Ask that our two MP's lobby the Government to fully compensate the Council for the Council Tax lost from student properties, recognising the tax the Government already receives from landlords of rental properties.
 - The possibility of asking Government to allow the owners/landlords of student accommodation to be charged Business Rates, including any advantages and disadvantages of such a move.

[Note; The above resolution was passed with 27 Councillors voting in favour, 25 against and 4 abstentions from Councillors Matthew Blankley, Marie Brewer, Francine Haeberling and Lorraine Morgan-Brinkhurst MBE.]

48 MOTION FROM THE LABOUR GROUP - LIVING WAGE

During the debate on this item, Councillor Paul Crossley moved, seconded by Councillor Tim Warren, that the meeting continue until 10.30pm in accordance with Council rule 48. This was accepted by the meeting.

On a motion from Councillor David Bellotti, seconded by Councillor Simon Allen, it was

RESOLVED that

- 1. Council notes that, when it last considered this matter on 14 November 2013, it was agreed "to keep low pay under annual review during each future budget round":
- 2. Council notes that last year we deleted a lower pay band and the administration's proposals for 2015-16 indicate further pay band deletions.
- 3. Council notes national pay negotiations are ongoing and that Employers have offered a £1,065 pay increase on SCP5, a £1,000 pay increase on SCP6, an £800 increase on SCP7 and further tapered increases above up to SCP 11, all from 1st January 2015.
- 4. Council notes that National Employers are also proposing to delete SCP5 from 1st October 2015.
- 5. Council notes that the Low Pay Commission, which is an independent body, advises Government and that recently the Chancellor has increased the national minimum wage to £6.50 per hour, which equates to £12,540 per annum.
- 6. Council notes that, since the last general election, the take home pay at the national minimum wage rate has increased by £800 due to the raising of the income tax threshold. Lower tax thresholds will continue to rise under the Coalition Government and political parties are considering their stance towards the CBI call for the minimum threshold for National Insurance to be raised to £10,500.
- 7. Council notes that very few Councils have signed up for accreditation as a Living Wage employer because it would require the Council, within 2 years, to only award contracts to those businesses paying the Living Wage. Our Council policy of 'Think Local' for procurement is designed to encourage those very small businesses in our area, that could then well be excluded from applying for contracts.

Council resolves

- 8. To continue to work towards the Living Wage as and when the Council can afford it.
- 9. To consider low pay and the removal of lower pay bands at its budget meeting on 17th February 2015.

[Notes:

1 – Opening the debate, a motion had been moved by Councillor John Bull asking Council to adopt the Living Wage for all Council staff by April 2015, to sign up for

accreditation as a Living Wage employer and to influence local employers to pay the Living wage. This motion was replaced with the successful amendment

- 2 The successful resolution above was carried as an amendment with 41 Councillors voting in favour, 9 against and 4 abstentions.
- 3 The successful resolution above was carried as the substantive motion with 48 Councillors voting in favour, 0 against and 6 abstentions.]

49 MOTION FROM THE LABOUR GROUP - FINANCIAL TRANSACTION TAX

On a motion from Councillor Robin Moss, seconded by Councillor Liz Hardman, it was

RESOLVED as set out below;

Council notes that:

- local government will see real term cuts in central grant of 43% over the 2010 Comprehensive Spending Review period, meaning a cut of £20bn in annual grant by 2016;
- 2. extending the current Financial Transaction Tax on shares to other asset classes such as bonds and derivatives could raise £20bn of additional revenue in the UK a year; and
- 3. at least 11 European nations including France, Germany, Italy and Spain are moving ahead with FTTs on shares, bonds and derivatives estimated to raise £30bn a year.

Council believes that:

- 4. revenues from the FTT could help repair the damage caused by cuts in public services since 2010;
- 5. local government deserves to receive a significant proportion of FTT revenues, making an important contribution to both capital and revenue expenditure such as reversing cuts to council tax benefits; and that
- 6. whilst an FTT might have a negligible effect on jobs in the City of London, investing FTT revenues in a smart and progressive way would see a significant increase in employment levels in other sectors.

Council resolves that:

- 7. the UK government be urged to <u>argue through international bodies for a global Financial Transaction tax;</u>
- 8. a letter should be written on behalf of this Council by all four Group Leaders to the Prime Minister, Deputy Prime Minister, Leader of the Opposition, Chancellor and Shadow Chancellor of the Exchequer, and Secretary of State

for Communities and Local Government stating this council's support for extending FTTs; and

9. a further letter should be written to the local MPs outlining this Council's position.

[Notes;

- 1 The underlined wording in resolution 7 above was proposed by Councillor Paul Crossley and accepted by the mover and seconder of the motion;
- 2 The resolutions above were carried with 29 Councillors voting in favour, 19 against and 1 abstention from Councillor Ian Gilchrist.]

50 REFERRAL FROM RESOURCES POLICY DEVELOPMENT & SCRUTINY PANEL

The Council noted a referral from the Resources Policy Development & Scrutiny Panel following their consideration of the call-in of the decision to grant a policy loan of £500k to Wilmington Farm solar array. Councillor Robin Moss referred Members to the information report that had been provided.

51 QUESTIONS, STATEMENTS, PETITIONS AND DEPUTATIONS FROM COUNCILLORS

Councillor Steve Hedges presented a petition of 121 signatures with the following wording;

"Following a number of accidents and due to the speed of traffic along Upper Bloomfield Road, we request Bath & North East Somerset Council to come up with a solution to improve local resident's safety. Making Upper Bloomfield road a 20 mph area will help, but not everyone obeys the speed limit."

He called for a solution to be found, bearing in the mind the number of accidents that have taken place. The Chairman thanked Councillor Hedges for the petition and referred it to the Cabinet member for Transport.

Prepared by Democratic Service	es
Date Confirmed and Signed	
Chairman	
The meeting ended at 10.20	pm

South West Transport Network **Statement** for

Bristol City Council Full Council 11 November 2014
BaNES Transport Committee 11 November 2014
South Gloucestershire Planning and Transport 12 November 2014
BaNES Cabinet 12 November 2014
BaNES Full Council 13 November 2014
Bristol Place Committee 17 November 2014
West of England Partnership Scrutiny and Transport Board December meetings

Bus Service Review

We are concerned about the proposed reductions to bus subsidies across the Greater Bristol Network which will result in the loss of evening and Sunday services. Last year's changes to the subsidy structure in Bristol have proved to be a great success and are starting to bring the bus network into full public acceptance. Given this progress, we need now to protect the core network and in particular the advances which have been made to off-peak, Sunday and night services. This along with Residents Parking Schemes and improvements to rail services has led to a growth of 17% in public transport uptake, which represents one of the greatest modal shifts in Bristol transport over the last fifty years.

If significant savings have to be made, they should most certainly not be made at the expense of perceived accessibility (which is closely related to service level). We would recommend instead that the Council look at privatisation of the city's Park and Ride services which could indeed provide valuable additional services along major corridors. There is good evidence to suggest that privatisation would be financially viable as it has been in other cities.

It would be devastating and highly embarrassing to the city to be seen to be cutting public transport during its tenure of the European Green Capital award, At this time we are going to demonstrate hybrid buses, special trains on the Henbury loop and Portishead line, a tourist trail with Shaun the Sheep, Keep Sunday Special events with public transport and cycling themes and a cheaper ticket on the bus and rail network over the school holidays.

We are especially concerned about the secondary bus network (the routes which feed into and out of the trunk network), and which exists mainly on the support of local authority and UWE finance.Loss of the following services has been and will be a serious blow to the communities who rely on them. • The 25 (which has cut St Paul's, Montpelier and St Werburgh's off from Bedminster, Southville and Lockleaze/Horfield—a catastrophe in view of the RPS implementation in the pipeline—though some reinstatement is planned once

the Romney Avenue BusGate eventually opens

- The forthcoming cancellation of service 20 (withdrawing services from Golden Hill, Henleaze, Southmead, and the BRI Oncology Centre, now partly replaced by limited services on 520, 508 and HospitalLink, but without Sunday and evening provision)
- Withdrawal of Service 15, again disconnecting Henleaze, Golden Hill and
 The new 72 is only a partial replacement for the 15 and 20, and is clearly
 other parts of North Bristol.more targeted on students specifically rather than
 as part of the wider Bristol community.
- 11 which is now rerouted via Cumberland Road, removing connection from Temple Meads, Bedmister and Southville (the new 12 perversely covers a similar route but is curiously dispatched along Hotwell Road, again avoiding both Temple Meads and Southville).
- 312 Thornbury to Fishponds via Bristol Parkway and UWE (proposed withdrawal January 2015), partly replaced by Service 83, but without early morning or evening provision.
- 207 Thornbury to Dursley: now a limited community Transport service, with no provison for disabled access.

These plans need to be urgently reviewed in conjunction with First and Wessex, UWE, The University of Bristol Hospital Trust and North Bristol NHS Trust. Further subsidy cuts (unless cut from Park and Ride) will further exacerbate these problems and spread the disconnection across other areas of the city at a time when bus services are being radically improved by the operators (and in the shadow of MetroBus). We are also aware that there are proposals to cut the neighbourhood policing team at BTP covering the rail and bus networks in the Greater Bristol area, which is a matter for further concern.

Furthermore, we simply cannot cut bus services and passenger option routes at the same time as bringing in RPS across the city.

Service and Infrastructure Investment

Upgrades are required in Weston-super-Mare, Bath, service 21 (Weston-Taunton First Somerset), South Gloucestershire and Gloucestershire services, services 5, 6, 7, 17, 40, 41, 78 and 79.

Better connections are needed at Avonmouth station (and for future reference, Portway Park and Ride) with the 41 bus service. The loss of the station buildings at Avonmouth (promoted by Network Rail as a safety issue), should be resisted so that they could be adapted for passenger interchange use on the Henbury Loop

There has been no marketing of the new services in Bath, Kingswood, Gloucestershire/South Gloucestershire from 2 November, by the Councils, or First Group.

Bus stops and bus shelters still have outdated information across the whole of the network. Graffiti is also an issue which needs to be given increased vigilance

Bus Priority in Old Market and Temple Meads (Bristol), Eastville Interchange, Avon ring road, Cribbs/Patchway new neighbourhood, Bath, Filton and Patchway (A38)

The Bristol-Gloucester corridor needs investment and a coherent service as do Bristol-Street/Shepton Mallet and Bath-Street/Shepton Mallet

Governance of transport policy in the city region needs full public consultation with the aim of establishing a body with the expertise and clout to be taken seriously by civil servants, ministers, and government with better prospects for funding and finance. This can be based on turning the West of England Transport Board into a fully-fledged delivery authority along the lines of Centro and Transport for Greater Manchester.

Interchanges:

station

The city region needs to develop a range of passenger-friendly, efficient and comprehensible intermodal interchanges. In the recently-published plan for Temple Circus, there is almost no acknowledgement of Temple Meads' significance as one of the most important interchanges in the whole of the South West. Almost all bus stops are retained in their current positions, except for two in the Friary. This provision needs to be modelled on the access levels achieved at Liverpool Street or Bath. A fully-worked interchange next to and incorporated with the undercroft is surely a basic requirement for such a focal transport hub. Further provision should be made in front of the Bristol and Exeter building, which not only provides space for effective interchange, but also offers a very public image of how different transport modes meet and work together.

Other interchange points are: Weston-super-Mare station, Bath bus

(which needs improvements to signage and the café), Bristol Parkway, Filton Abbey Wood (needs bus provision and signage to the retail park),

Cribbs Causeway Bus Station, Henbury and Filton North stations, Yatton, Bedminster and Parson Street, East of Bath Parkway, Kingswood town centre, Keynsham station, South Bristol Hospital, Yate Park and Ride (new MetroBus extension), Clevedon town centre, Portishead station, Radstock station and UWE Bus Station.

David Redgewell

South West Transport Network - Tel 07814 794953

B&NES Council 13 November 2014 – statement on Bath Transport Strategy by P A Rotheram, representing the Federation of Bath Residents' Associations

Good evening. I'm speaking on behalf of the Federation of Bath Residents' Associations, whose members represent some 5000 residents in Bath.

Traffic congestion and air pollution have consistently been our members' top concern. We are especially concerned about the high levels of air pollution in the city, which are seriously harmful to health - as well as unlawful. Traffic levels may have reduced somewhat since 2008 but not pollution, which has remained at the same high level for ten years. Bath is a great place to live but is blighted by traffic. In a World Heritage Site, it's frankly ridiculous.

FOBRA welcomes the Bath Transport Strategy and we urge all parties to give it their support. It's essential to seize this opportunity to begin tackling the issues of congestion and pollution. Because the issue is so important and the implementation timescales so long, it is vital that this has cross-party support.

Let me touch on some elements of the strategy:

We support the vision of reducing the intrusion of vehicles in the city, especially the historic core. We would like to see a largely traffic-free city centre. However as the strategy recognises, traffic also impacts on the key arterial routes and this must be tackled too.

FOBRA supports the development of a Park and Ride (or Rail) to the east of Bath. 77% of respondents to the consultation agreed with this.

Through traffic, especially HGVs, must be removed from the city. An A36-A46 link road is essential, since it is clear from the recent DfT decision on an HGV limit at Bathwick that traffic cannot be barred from Bath in the absence of a new alternative route. We welcome the commitment to work with Wiltshire and the DfT on this. 76% of consultation respondents supported it, so the Council has a clear mandate.

We support more pedestrian access, cycling, better public transport and improved freight delivery. But these will have a limited impact if motorists remain able to drive into central Bath and park at will. So we support the proposals to reduce visitor parking in the centre as the P&R are expanded and to develop a traffic management plan for the city. These are *essential* components of the strategy.

As a community, we need to have the vision, drive and courage to carry this work forward.

Vision, to see how much better Bath could be. We hold this wonderful place in trust and it deserves better.

Drive, because this strategy is just a start and will need to be implemented over a period of years. The Delivery Plan will be crucial.

Courage, because there will be opposition from some quarters to parts of the strategy. But the Council should take heart from the overwhelmingly positive public response to the consultation, with three-quarters of respondents supporting the strategy.

FOBRA urges you to give the strategy your full support.

TRAFFIC STRATEGY AND AIR POLLUTION

Professor Donald Thomas - Greenway Residents Association, whose reply to the questionnaire urged a focus on pollution of both homes and city centre sites. I am happy to respond to any questions that are permitted on this contribution

A defining event in traffic pollution was the 2013 EC report on Exposure to Vehicle Exhaust, under the acronym "ESCAPE."

This covered a third of a million people in 22 European sites. Oxford represented the UK, more polluted than Bath in the 1990s.

ESCAPE examined diesel particulates and the invisible killer of petrol exhaust. Bath has 51 Air Quality Monitoring Zones for fumes. 37 remain persistently above the legal - and lethal — limit. That is 40 parts of nitrogen dioxide in each cubic metre of air. 40 is the key to what follows.

ESCAPE's small-town Sweden has the lowest level, 8 parts. The highest is 60 parts in industrial Turin. Nationally Bath's Dorchester Street hit 96 parts by August 2012, over twice the limit for protection of human health. It sounds like an environmental Dunkirk.

Not all offending sites are city centred. Add Lansdown Crescent, Combe Down, St Mark's Road, Widcombe School and Widcombe High Street. Add ESCAPE's 100-metre zone affected each side of the roads which, for example, brings a refurbished Widcombe Parade well within range of fumes from the new A36.

Even the 40-part figure is now in question. ESCAPE concludes, "Significant adverse health effects occur at concentrations well below currently accepted limits."

Cleaner city centre air alone will not do. Residential roads and pavements are blighted by through traffic, thousands of exhaust pipes daily, some a few feet from doors and windows of our homes.

Our council must be commended on its new initiative. Given the resolve, we are not without answers. Marlowe, with considerable success, campaigned simply to persuade those who could to leave the car at home one day a week, taking to two wheels, feet and buses. Boston tried this and failed but Durham did well. Bath, might consider radical prioritisation of selected access routes in favour of school and public transport, pedestrians and cyclists, using signage, improved pavements, safe crossings and cycle paths, to replace a free-for-all motorcade.

And publicity is your ally. Childhood asthma or adult onset can now be seen as a consequence of such pollution. So can brain and kidney damage, says Lancaster University. Worse respiratory damage can be done

to children and adults in rush-hour cars than to walkers or cyclists outside. Cleaner cars cease to be cleaner when they leave the test-bed and encounter "real life" driving conditions.

The House of Commons 2010 audit records 51,000 deaths annually from this blight. Twenty times more than road accidents. Such truths have been starved of publicity. Let them now be as well-established in our media as weather forecasts or football results.